Virginia Beef Industry Council
Board Meeting June 15-16, 2016

Minutes

Wednesday, June 15, 2016: 

Attendance: Shirley Powell, Andy Smith, JS Staley, Mark Sowers, Pete Henderson, Jerry Gustin, Mark Gwin, Jason Carter, Taylor Fix, Aldyn Abell, Teresa Volk, Valerie Van Dyke, Mike Carpenter
Not in Attendance: Joe Guthrie, Lawson Roberts, Barry Price, Cecelia Moyer, Bill McDonald, David Coleman, Melissa Ball, Lisa Lloyd, David Gerrard

Mark Gwin called the meeting to order. He addressed the group and prepared them for the agenda of the day. He opened the floor for discussion about the draft minutes from September and February’s meetings. JS Staley was in attendance but not documented for September 2015. A motion was made to amend minutes for September to include JS in attendance. Both February and September minutes were approved as amended.

The board then loaded vans and continued to 3 tour stops. Ingleside Dairy, hosted by Linda Leech, educated the board about the basics of dairy farming, the latest technologies available, the current hot topics and issues management, and a discussion on the dairy’s role in the Beef Checkoff was held by Eric Paulson, executive director of the Dairymen’s Association. The board then continued to McCormick Farms, where David Fiske gave a history on the farm and discussed the reproductive and feed research that takes place on the premises. The last stop was to Maple Springs Farm, where the board had a cookout and learned about the many facets of the business. Included in Jeff Slaven’s business model is export cattle brokering to Canada. The board was able to learn the benefits of the export market and it’s impact on beef demand in Virginia. 
Thursday, June 16, 2016:
Attendance: Shirley Powell, Andy Smith, JS Staley, Mark Sowers, Pete Henderson, Jerry Gustin, Mark Gwin, Jason Carter, Taylor Fix, Aldyn Abell, Teresa Volk, Valerie Van Dyke, Mike Carpenter
Not in Attendance: Joe Guthrie, Lawson Roberts, Barry Price, Cecelia Moyer, Bill McDonald, David Coleman, Melissa Ball, Lisa Lloyd, David Gerrard

Mark Gwin called the meeting to order on Thursday morning. We began with staff updates. 
Staff Updates

Valerie Van Dyke is in the process of converting all retail/foodservice relationships to Taylor Fix and continuing to grow the work she does in the consumer realm. In addition to normal social media presence, VBIC has increased their promotions and educational efforts for May Beef Month through Facebook collaboration with Streetmarc Marketing company and by launching a multi-month grilling season media buy for the 30 Day Protein Challenge in collaboration with national efforts and Summit Media out of Richmond. There are several Team Beef and public events for late this summer and early fall, including the Rock’N’Roll Marathon at Virginia Beach, the Marine Corps Marathon in DC, and the MetroCooking DC event in December. Valerie has also begun work with the BQA program in Virginia, and attended a national conference in Kansas City in early June. The national Checkoff is taking over the implementation of the online certification courses, so those will be offered for free through Checkoff dollars (as opposed to the old system on Kansas State’s website). Virginia will need to decide in the upcoming year if they want to use the national certification process, or keep chute-side as a requirement or second-tier certification. There has been a lot of emphasis at BQA to keep consumer messaging in mind as this program is a win-win-win for producer, consumer, and animal.
Taylor Fix introduced herself to the board, as she joined the team in late February. She has begun her time at VBIC with several conferences and meetings. She attended the State Director Orientation with Valerie, Andy Smith, and Jerry Gustin in March to learn how the national and state programs collaborate and work together to implement the Checkoff. She also attended the National/State Beef Council Retail and Foodservice Workshop in Denver. She is making many connections and looking for opportunities for projects in her new role. In attending a Virginia Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics meeting, she has networked with several nutritionists that she will remain in contact with and pull into future events as opportunities arise. She is also exploring the opportunity to modify WA Beef Council’s “Beef Counts” program, which seeks to provide high quality protein to food banks around the state. There was discussion about how to ensure quality food banks were selected as partners, and to guarantee the most in-need benefited from the program as opposed to folks who worked the system to their advantage. There was also discussion about keeping the door open with retail chains that have been difficult to communicate with, and for Taylor to continue to explore opportunities with high-influence chefs.
Aldyn Abell, our summer intern, introduced herself to the board. She is interning for both the Cattlemen’s Association and the Beef Council. For Beef Council, she is assisting Valerie with some of the digital analytics and content procurement. Already in her research, she has discovered some of the content that is outperforming recipe ideation, including the producer spotlights and Team Beef spotlights. She will continue to measure and report on digital efforts so we can maximize impact. She will also be assisting with management resources for Team Beef, and attending the BBQ Battle consumer event in DC with the Northeast Beef Promotion Initiative.

Jason Carter continues to invest split time between VCA and VBIC. In September, he plans to readjust his salary allocation between the two. Last May, he increased his VBIC time to 50% with the loss of a VBIC staff member. Now that Taylor has come on board, he is more closely using 15% of his time to dedicate to VBIC business. 

Jason than gave an industry update, including news about the Virginia Cattle Assessment. A bill was successfully passed this session to officially pause the collection through May 30, 2018. VCA will survey industry to determine if need is still there, and if so, at what level and what it would be used for.

Jason also discussed the current status of many VBIC board vacancies. The past system for board members is based on an old producer representation system. Jason proposes that the board consider the new regions used on VCA system based on Agricultural surveys on cattle numbers throughout the state. A map with the proposed regions was provided. 
Mike Carpenter led a brief update for Virginia Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services. They have had an increase and funds and have several positions open throughout the state. The Agricultural Forestry Educational Development will get 2 extra staff people and a large increase in grants money with locality involvement. In addition, there is a Farmer grant program and new position for management of that program. Overall, VDACS is stressing improving economic development and has grants available for projects that support that priority. Mike Carpenter can be contacted with any questions or requests for job opening information.
Grants:
Valerie led an update for current progress of grant requests for FY16. Included in the report was a letter of commitment by the Pork Industry procured by Dr. Gerrard for the meats course at VT. The course was a big success during the Wintermester and VT hopes to continue it into the future. It was emphasized that VBIC supports this course but wants it to become self-sustaining like other credit courses offered at the university. Jason still believes there will need to be some industry buy-in. 
Sherry Heishman’s grant request for the Shenandoah Meats Team has not received any funding so far. We have not had any updates from the team and therefore have not issued any funds. The group has until September to complete reports and submit receipts in order to receive the funds they were approved for. 
Phil Blevins, leading the Master Cattlemen’s Meat Course, has had a hard time securing an animal for use in the course. He has some concerns about attendance for his slated October time frame, as this is a busy time for producers. If he is unable to complete the course in October, he can re-file his grant proposal to do the program in FY17, if approved by the board. 
Valerie will submit the final reports provided by Ag in Classroom and the Youth Quality Assurance program via email with the minutes. 
The board was asked to review a revision of Jordan Wick’s Request for the Beef Cutting Clinics. While this grant was approved in February, some of the details and expenses changed drastically from what was originally approved. Valerie sent an email to the board to see if they wanted to fund it under the new circumstances, but received enough hesitant feedback to ask Jordan to re-submit a grant for the difference for discussion at the June Meeting. $190 of the original $750 requested was already paid through the original approval. The remaining $560 was re-submitted in a new request to cover the cost of labor associated with putting on the program. The board approved the revised grant proposal. 
The BQA Coordinators of Virginia submitted a document to the Council outlining 4 directions that they could go for FY17. They asked the board to provide them with feedback so they could better write their funding request for September. Discussion was held on the status of the current BQA program, and the best areas of opportunity moving forward. Questions arose about how to inspire all extension agents to take BQA seriously enough to continuously offer chute-side training and make the certification a priority. Nationally, there have been challenges recruiting new BQA certified producers. The board sees value in all 4 areas outlined by the coordinators, and would like to ask the coordinators to use their experience and judgement to provide guidance to the program. 
Financial Report and Updates

Teresa led the Financial Report.  Included in the document are the current numbers for expenditures and budgetd amounts. We are currently in good standing. We have spent approximately 50% of the year’s budget to date, and have less than half the fiscal year remaining. Some of the “extra” funding can be accounted for by being short one-staff member for half the fiscal year. We have experienced higher admin costs than in past because of sharing on building improvements and Teresa’s increased staff time. Previously, we did not have a dedicated staff person for accounting and therefore Teresa has spent additional time pruning the records and creating new organization.
HomeTrust Bank has requested the Virginia Beef Industry Council declare approved signature authority on the VBIC accounts.  Jason Carter requested the Board confirm signature authority on Virginia Beef Industry Council accounts for the Executive Director, current Chairman of the Board and another VBIC staff member selected by the Board.  A motion was made to make Jason Carter (Executive Director), Mark Gwin (Chairman of the Board), and Valerie Van Dyke (VBIC staff member) official signatures on the account.  This motion was approved unanimously.
The board also moved and approved a requirement of 2 signatures on any check exceeding $5,000.00. 

Herman Murray, our auditor, retire. Christie Miller is taking over and has already met with Jason and Teresa. Teresa asked if the board preferred to use Skype as a meeting medium for audit reports instead of having Christie visit in person. The board approved Skype or Video Conference software to conduct this business. 
Other Updates:

Jason gave update on VCA, FOIA, Organic Checkoff. Virginia Cattlemen’s Association is holding a field day on July 8th at McCormick Farm. During this event, the first discussion and survey of producers for the Cattle Assessment will take place. VCA is also holding discussions about the office in Daleville. The value of the property has greatly increased in the last year, and since the building has fully depreciated, there may be value in selling the property and moving towards a rental agreement. This would allow for facility upgrades, a smaller and better proportioned office space, and the opportunity for a new location altogether. Jason asked for the sentiment of the board to be conveyed to Mark Gwin during this meeting so he could represent the Council during a meeting with VCA executive committee on June 24th. The general concensus of the board was to sell the building. It was expressed that the board would prefer that business remain in the Daleville area as opposed to moving to the Shenandoah Valley or elsewhere. It was also expressed that perhaps VBIC did not need an office at all. If VCA decides to sell the building, more discussion can be conducted on what to do with the new circumstances.

Freedom of Information Act update:

The national Beef Checkoff has been sued over utilizing Checkoff dollars to promote foreign beef as equal to United States produced beef.  This stems from Checkoff funded work by the US Meat Export Federation to open beef trade with Ireland.  The suit claims that Checkoff dollars are promoting imported Irish beef by claiming to treat all beef equally and devaluing the quality of American beef as a result.  The suit wants the names of all producers that paid into the Checkoff to inform them of this issue.  Currently federal and state law protect producers paying into commodity Checkoff programs from FOIA.
Organic Checkoff Update:

There is a movement by USDA to institute a national Certified Organic commodity Checkoff that would be managed by USDA.  There is fairly widespread opposition to this by many current Certified Organic producers as they wish to maintain control of their respective commodity identities.  Currently Certified Organic beef is exempt from the national Beef Checkoff.
Jason approached the topic of having Todd Johnson attend our September meeting to help with training the new board. By January 1, 2017 we will have 7 new board members. The board had concern about having Todd out in September, as the new nominations may not be approved by the governor by this time. It was instead suggested we consider having someone from NCBA, such as Todd, come visit during the February meeting to maximize the impact. 
Mark then opened the floor for public comment. Being none, the meeting was adjourned. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Valerie Van Dyke
Valerie Van Dyke

Director of Consumer Information

